FILED SUPREME COURT STATE OF WASHINGTON 2/27/2025 BY SARAH R. PENDLETON CLERK

FILED Court of Appeals Division I State of Washington 2/26/2025 4:40 PM

No. _____

Case #: 1039026

Court of Appeals No. 85749-5-I

IN THE SUPREME COURT OF THE STATE OF WASHINGTON

FIDELITY NATIONAL TITLE INSURANCE COMPANY,

Petitioner,

v.

JAMES W. CHERBERG and NAN CHOT CHERBERG, husband and wife,

Respondents.

FIDELITY NATIONAL TITLE INSURANCE COMPANY'S PETITION FOR REVIEW

Paul J. Lawrence, wSBA #13557 Matthew J. Segal, WSBA #29797 Jacob A. Zuniga, WSBA #48458 Noe M. Merfeld, WSBA #56876 PACIFICA LAW GROUP LLP 1191 Second Avenue, Suite 2000 Seattle, Washington 98101–3404 (206) 245-1700

TABLE OF CONTENTS

I.	INTRODUCTION AND PETITIONER IDENTITY	. 1
II.	COURT OF APPEALS DECISION	. 4
III.	ISSUES PRESENTED FOR REVIEW	. 4
IV.	STATEMENT OF THE CASE	. 5
А.	The Cherbergs acquired waterfront property subject to a post-closing reformation-right	. 5
B.	The Cherbergs violated their duty to cooperate with Fidelity	. 7
1.	The Cherbergs direct Fidelity to sue the Griffiths, alleging they were unaware of the easements before purchase.	. 8
2.	Fidelity revised its reservation of rights after learning the Cherbergs may have known about the easements.	. 8
3.	The Cherbergs disavow pre-closing knowledge of the easements	. 9
C.	The Cherbergs obtain specific performance, damages, and attorney fees in their suit against the Griffiths.	10
D.	Fidelity withdraws coverage based on the finding the Cherbergs agreed to the landscape easement and the Cherbergs sue Fidelity	12
E.	The extent of the Cherbergs' pre-closing knowledge comes to light after Fidelity learned of discovery violations more than six years after the Cherbergs tendered their claim.	13

1.	Pre-closing communications establish the Cherbergs knew they would need to reform the landscape easement to build a dock.	14
2.	Post-closing communications establish the Cherbergs knew their case against Fidelity was "far from rock solid."	16
F.	Fidelity obtained summary judgment on multiple grounds, including the Cherbergs' failure to cooperate, Exclusion 3(a), and lack of damages evidence.	18
G.	Fidelity sought reconsideration, noting the Opinion conflicts with <i>Tran</i> , <i>Barstad</i> , and <i>Tumwater</i> .	20
V.	GROUNDS FOR REVIEW	2 1
A.	RAP 13.4(b)(1) warrants review because the Opinion conflicts with <i>Tran</i>	21
1.	An insured does not substantially comply with an insurer's requests for material information by providing one-sided facts and withholding material information.	
2.	Whether or not the Cherbergs intended to deceive Fidelity, the Cherbergs' responses were neither fulsome nor forthright	
3.	The Opinion conflates the law of substantial compliance with precedent pertaining to an exclusion while misconstruing material facts	24

B.	RAP 13.4(b)(1) warrants review because the Opinion conflicts with <i>Tran</i> 's standard for prejudice and this Court's holdings on the duties of Washington title insurers	2 6
1.	The Opinion's conclusions are predicated upon supposed fact issues concerning a policy's issuance, not prejudice under <i>Tran</i>	27
2.	The Opinion conflicts with Barstad.	27
3.	The Opinion conflates precedent pertaining to an exclusion with prejudice under <i>Tran</i>	28
C.	RAP 13.4(b)(2) warrants review because the Opinion conflicts with <i>Tumwater</i>	30
D.	RAP 13.4(b)(1) supports review because the Opinion conflicts with <i>Young</i> .	31
VI.	CONCLUSION	32

TABLE OF AUTHORITIES

State Cases

Barstad v. Stewart Title Guaranty, 145 Wn.2d 528, 39 P.3d 984 (2002)
C 1031 Properties v. First American Title Insurance Company, 175 Wn. App. 27, 301 P.3d 500 (2013)29
Cherberg v. Fid. Nat'l Title Ins., No. 85749-5-I, 2024 WL 4930534 (Wash. Ct. App. Dec. 2, 2024)
<i>Cherberg v. Griffith</i> , 1 Wn. App. 2d 1024, 2017 WL 5569211 (2017)
<i>Cherberg v. Griffith</i> , 19 Wn. App. 2d 1014, 202 1 WL 4261550 (2021)5, 6, 9
<i>Georgian House of Interiors v. Glens Falls Insurance,</i> 21 Wn.2d 470, 151 P.2d 598 (1944) 1, 22, 23
<i>In re Estate of Black</i> , 153 Wn.2d. 152, 102 P.3d 796 (2004)11, 14, 16
Staples v. Allstate Ins. Co., 176 Wn.2d 404, 295 P.3d 201 (2013)
<i>Tran v. State Farm Fire & Casualty</i> , 136 Wn.2d 214, 961 P.2d 358 (1998) passim
<i>Tumwater State Bank v. Commonwealth Title Insurance</i> , 51 Wn. App. 166, 752 P.2d 930 (1988)
<i>Young v. Key Pharmaceuticals</i> , 112 Wn.2d 216, 770 P.2d 182 (1989)

<i>Zink v. City of Mesa</i> , 162 Wn. App. 688, 256 P.3d 384 (2011)16, 17
Federal Cases
Cynergy, LLC v. First Am. Title Ins. Co., 706 F.3d 1321 (2013)
U.S. Fire Ins. Co. v. Icicle Seafoods, Inc., 572 F. Supp. 3d 1047 (W.D. Wash. 2021)
State Rules
RAP 13.4passim

I. INTRODUCTION AND PETITIONER IDENTITY

A lawyer representing a policyholder cannot withhold material information from an insurer during a claims investigation. They have a duty to cooperate. A long line of this Court's cases, from *Georgian House of Interiors v. Glens Falls Insurance*, 21 Wn.2d 470, 494–95, 151 P.2d 598 (1944), to the seminal case, *Tran v. State Farm Fire & Casualty*, 136 Wn.2d 214, 224, 961 P.2d 358 (1998), establish an insured breaches the duty to cooperate if (1) in response to requests for material information, (2) an insured substantially fails to respond to the requests, and (3) the insurer is prejudiced. *Id*.

The Superior Court followed *Tran*, granted summary judgment, and dismissed the Cherbergs' case because they withheld material information despite repeated requests from Fidelity, to Fidelity's prejudice. The Court of Appeals did not follow *Tran*. Instead, the Court affirmed Fidelity sought material information, but reversed as to the compliance and prejudice prongs of *Tran. Cherberg v. Fid. Nat'l Title Ins.*, No. 85749-5-I, 2024 WL 4930534, at *8-11 (Wash. Ct. App. Dec. 2, 2024) ("the Opinion"). The Court of Appeals held there was a fact issue whether the Cherbergs and their counsel substantially complied with Fidelity's material requests, even though they indisputably picked and chose what information they provided, while withholding what they knew could hurt their claim. The Court of Appeals thus conflated the question of how much the Cherbergs and their lawyer knew about the easements (relevant to whether the easements were excluded from coverage) with the undisputed fact that they withheld requested documents and information from Fidelity. Since that information was held material, there was no justification for the Cherbergs' failure to comply. The Court of Appeals therefore articulated a new standard to justify the Cherbergs' lack of compliance - "extreme stonewalling." Id. at *9.

The Court of Appeals further contravened *Tran* by finding an issue of fact as to prejudice, even though Fidelity presented unrebutted evidence of prejudice. Instead, the Court of Appeals misstated the duty of a title insurer in Washington, as established in *Barstad v. Stewart Title Guaranty*, 145 Wn.2d 528, 539, 39 P.3d 984 (2002). That a title insurer did not include easements on its title commitment before closing has nothing to do with the insured's duty to respond to requests for material information after a claim is filed.

The Court of Appeals decision thus conflicts with *Tran* and *Barstad* and sets an improper standard rewarding lawyers for manipulating the claims process. Review is warranted under RAP 13.4(b)(1).

Review is also warranted under RAP 13.4(b)(2) because the Court of Appeals' reversal of summary judgment on a policy exclusion applicable to the insured's acceptance of an easement conflicts with *Tumwater State Bank v. Commonwealth Title Insurance*, 51 Wn. App. 166, 170–71, 752 P.2d 930 (1988). The Cherbergs agreed to accept the easements on the property, subject to modification after closing. The Court of Appeals, contrary to *Tumwater* held that was not dispositive. Finally, review is warranted under RAP 13.4(b)(1) because the underlying decision contravenes *Young v. Key Pharmaceuticals*, 112 Wn.2d 216, 225, 770 P.2d 182 (1989), and other authority concerning textbook civil procedures. This is especially so where, as here, the Superior Court appropriately granted summary judgment on the ground that the Cherbergs failed to present *any* evidence of certain damages. The Court of Appeals summarily reversed on this issue without citing any evidence supporting those specific demands.

II. COURT OF APPEALS DECISION

Fidelity seeks review of Sections II.A, C.2–3, and D.1–2, of the underlying Court of Appeals decision. Appendix A.

III. ISSUES PRESENTED FOR REVIEW

Does a policyholder breach the duty of cooperation as a matter of law when that policyholder withholds material information from an insurer investigating a claim and the insurer submits unrebutted evidence of prejudice to that insurer's claim investigation? Does a policyholder agree to an easement as a matter of law when purchasing property subject to a post-closing reformation-right to modify that easement?

Does a policyholder need to present admissible evidence in support of that policyholder's damage demands to survive summary judgment?

IV. STATEMENT OF THE CASE

A. The Cherbergs acquired waterfront property subject to a post-closing reformation-right.

James and Nan Cherberg bought Mercer Island waterfront property on June 29, 2012. CP 987, 1623–27. Their Purchase and Sale Agreement (PSA) mentioned a landscape easement and provided the Cherbergs the right to reform that easement post-closing.¹ The Cherbergs, aided by their personal attorney (Charles Klinge), obtained that right because the sellers (the Griffiths) previously recorded the easement on the property.

¹ *Cherberg v. Griffith*, 1 Wn. App. 2d 1024, 2017 WL 5569211, *1–3 (2017) (*Cherberg I*); *Cherberg v. Griffith*, 19 Wn. App. 2d 1014, 2021 WL 4261550, *1–3 (2021), *review denied*, 198 Wn.2d 1042, 502 P.3d 859 (2022) (*Cherberg II*).

The easement at issue to which the PSA referred was a landscape easement that reserved an outcrop for the Griffiths' preferred landscaping.² The Cherbergs obtained the right in their PSA to reform that outcrop for the purpose of constructing a new dock. *Compare* CP 1057 *with* CP 997–1002, 1450–51, 1624–27, 1630–34, 1637, 1639, 2822, 2826.

After closing, the Cherbergs asserted their reformation right to require the Griffiths to execute a Joint Use Agreement so the Cherbergs could build their dock. CP 1625–26, 1634–35, 1639, *Cherberg II*, 2021 WL 4261550, at *2. The Griffiths refused, claiming the PSA gave them the right to object to the location and design of the Cherbergs' prospective dock. CP 1632–34; *Cherberg II*, 2021 WL 4261550, at *5–6.

²*Cherberg II*, 2021 WL 4261550, *1–3. A second easement referencing a dock is not a material component of this litigation or the litigation with the Griffiths. The Cherbergs knew before closing they could not access the Griffiths' existing dock. Footnote eight, *infra*.

B. The Cherbergs violated their duty to cooperate with Fidelity.

After failed offers addressing the Griffiths' concerns (CP 1627–28, 1635–36, 1078, 1081), Klinge submitted a claim under the Cherbergs' title policy because that policy did not identify the landscape easement (or dock easement) at the time of purchase. CP 1075.

Fidelity accepted the claim under a reservation of rights and started an investigation into the underlying circumstances. Fidelity asked what the Cherbergs knew about easements before closing, an issue relevant to whether they were covered under the title policy or excluded from coverage. *See* CP 353, 356, 384, 389, 110–12. The Cherbergs, through counsel, disclaimed knowledge. CP 1075, 362–63, 387, 393. In doing so, the Cherbergs and their attorney failed to disclose pre-closing documents and information known to them regarding the easements. After the Cherbergs sued Fidelity, the full extent of these documents and information withheld came to light.

1. The Cherbergs direct Fidelity to sue the Griffiths, alleging they were unaware of the easements before purchase.

After accepting coverage, Fidelity retained an attorney (Karen Cobb) to represent the Cherbergs on their title claims. Cobb attempted to settle without success. CP 404. Klinge then directed Cobb to sue the Griffiths. CP 1146, 1139. The Cherbergs' complaint alleged four causes of action (quiet title, ejectment, breach of contract, and negligent misrepresentation), of which only two (i.e, the claims for quiet title and ejectment) could be conceivably covered under the title policy. CP 1184– 88.

2. Fidelity revised its reservation of rights after learning the Cherbergs may have known about the easements.

After reviewing the Griffiths' amended answer, which alleged the Cherbergs knew of the easements before executing the PSA, Fidelity updated its reservation of rights to include the potential applicability of Exclusion 3(a), relating to the insureds' consent to existing easements. CP 1260–62. The updated coverage letter explained Fidelity would continue to prosecute the action against the Griffiths but would withdraw coverage if Fidelity discovered the Cherbergs consented to the easements. CP 1261.

3. The Cherbergs disavow pre-closing knowledge of the easements.

During discovery in the Griffith litigation, Cobb received documents from the real estate agent who jointly represented the Cherbergs and Griffiths (Kris Robbs), including a pre-closing email, in which Klinge instructed the Cherbergs to obtain further disclosure regarding the easements. CP 1266–67, 1278. Understandably surprised, Cobb questioned her client: "Unless I am misinterpreting something, it confirms you had knowledge about new dock easement before closing." CP 1272. The Cherbergs denied such knowledge. *Id*.

When Cobb pressed, the Cherbergs stated that although they understood Robbs to be referring to an easement, Robbs purportedly never used that word "verbally," they instead knew

9

about the easement because Robbs wrote it into the PSA.³ The Cherbergs admitted to Cobb that based on their communications with Robbs, they understood their dock could not be built within the landscape easement unless the landscape easement was reformed. CP 2383–85.

C. The Cherbergs obtain specific performance, damages, and attorney fees in their suit against the Griffiths.

The Cherbergs obtained specific performance of their agreement with the Griffiths after showing the terms of their right to reform the landscape easement were clear, cogent, and convincing, and not subject to a factual dispute. CP 1286–87. The Cherbergs' negligent misrepresentation claim was dismissed because the specific performance award meant undisputed evidence (including declaration testimony by Robbs concerning her statements to the Cherbergs) established the Cherbergs knew of the easements when executing their PSA. CP 1281–82, CP

³ Compare 1272, 1278, with CP 1007–08 but see Section IV.E. infra.

1469–72. The Cherbergs and Griffiths nonsuited all remaining claims and counterclaims to obtain appellate review of those summary judgment orders. CP 1295–96

The Griffiths on appeal successfully argued fact issues precluded specific performance on summary judgment. *Cherberg I*, 2017 WL 5569211, at *5–6. The Cherbergs nevertheless obtained specific performance once more on remand, which was upheld on appeal. *Cherberg II*, 2021 WL 4261550, at *6–10. The appellate court also upheld a corresponding award of attorney fees, damages, and significant prejudgment interest on both, which provided the Cherbergs the full benefit of their PSA. *Id*.

Notably, the Cherbergs did not appeal the summary judgment dismissal of their negligent misrepresentation claim. The decision not to do so thus rendered the conclusion that Robbs informed the Cherbergs about the easements a verity. *Compare* CP 1281–82, CP 1469–72 *with In re Estate of Black*, 153 Wn.2d. 152, 170, 102 P.3d 796 (2004) (unappealed summary judgment

orders carry collateral estoppel effect). That conclusion is also supported by the findings of fact and conclusions of law *Cherberg II* upheld. CP 1623–40.

D. Fidelity withdraws coverage based on the finding the Cherbergs agreed to the landscape easement and the Cherbergs sue Fidelity.

Fidelity, citing the unappealed summary judgment and evidence underlying that judgment, declined to defend the Cherbergs' non-title claims on appeal. Fidelity withdrew coverage because: (1) No covered claims remained, and (2) The circumstances established the Cherbergs agreed to the easements within the meaning of Exclusion 3(a). CP 1292–93. At the time, Fidelity still did not know of the full extent of the Cherbergs' failure to cooperate. *See infra* Section IV.E.

The Cherbergs then sued Fidelity for breach of contract, bad faith, and violations of Washington's Consumer Protection and Insurance Fair Conduct Acts. CP 1–9.

E. The extent of the Cherbergs' pre-closing knowledge comes to light after Fidelity learned of discovery violations more than six years after the Cherbergs tendered their claim.

Because they sued Fidelity, the Cherbergs were required to respond to discovery. In 2019, they produced more than 11,000 pages after Fidelity moved to compel before the Superior Court and a Special Master. CP 1432–44, 1910–11, 2052-62, CP 2477-91, 2691-2715, 2727-31. As elaborated below, many of those pages contained evidence establishing the Cherbergs' knowledge concerning the easements was substantially greater than what Klinge led Fidelity to believe during Fidelity's investigation. Others revealed the Cherbergs and Klinge knew their representations to Fidelity were less than accurate and were frustrating Fidelity's claim process. This information should have been provided to Fidelity during its **2013** claim investigation.

1. Pre-closing communications establish the Cherbergs knew they would need to reform the landscape easement to build a dock.

The Cherbergs improperly withheld records from Fidelity that memorialized pre-closing exchanges-of-information by and between the Cherbergs, Robbs, Klinge, and the Cherbergs' dock builder (Ted Burns) that collectively established the Cherbergs knew prior to closing that they needed to address the landscape easement to build their desired dock. CP 1035, 1047, 1463.

Specifically, the Cherbergs' notes reflect Robbs' discussed the "easements" when they toured the property. CP 1025–26. Robbs explained that the Griffiths would retain rights in the landscape outcrop, and the Cherbergs would not have use of the dock if they purchased the property. *Compare id. with* CP 993– 94, 998–99, 1007–08. *See also* CP 1001–02, 1047, 1078–79, 1081, 1085, 1466.

Klinge then instructed the Cherbergs to reject a property inspection to obtain additional information regarding the easements. CP 1035.⁴ The Cherbergs then asked Robbs to include language within the PSA to establish how the landscape easement would be modified for the construction of their new dock. Robbs did so. CP 1053. *See also* CP 1000–01. Beyond that, the Cherbergs failed to follow Klinge's advice. RP 23; CP 1000–01, 2797–99. *Compare* CP 1078–79 *with* CP 1081.

As the Cherbergs explained to their dock builder, they understood Klinge's warnings but moved forward anyway (CP 1047), believing there was no doubt about the Griffiths' obligation to consent to easement reformation (CP 1451): "While I understand Charlie's warnings, I...remain comfortable and confident going ahead." CP 1047. The Cherbergs completed

⁴ The Cherbergs waived the attorney–client privilege protecting their communications with Klinge when they (1) *prior to closing*, forwarded various pre-closing attorney–client communications to Burns (CP 1047-48, 2823–24), and to Robbs, and thus also to the Griffiths (CP 1266–67), (2) later designated him as a witness (CP 1333), and (3) produced his emails in discovery (CP 2006–2010, 2029–2041, 2043–2050).

the acquisition, intending to modify the landscape easement post-

closing,⁵ but never disclosed that to Fidelity. CP 395.

2. Post-closing communications establish the Cherbergs knew their case against Fidelity was "far from rock solid."

The Cherbergs' post-closing communications also establish the Cherbergs knew about the easements pre-closing. CP 1085. Klinge and the Cherbergs knew this posed problems for their claim for coverage:

> We thought there was one easement for dock and landscaping because I thought that was what the broker said. Plus the Purchase and Sale Agreement refers to an easement...This...semi [PSA] disclosure...along with being told by the broker make the case against [Fidelity] far from rock solid.

Id. Although Fidelity was not entitled to the Cherbergs' privileged communications during its claim investigation, the attorney–client privilege did not protect non-privileged facts underlying those communications. *Zink v. City of Mesa*, 162 Wn.

⁵ *Compare* CP 328–46, 1057–71 *with* CP 1047, 1624–27, 1630–34, 1637, 1639, 2793–99.

App. 688, 725, 256 P.3d 384 (2011). The Cherbergs failed to provide those underlying facts to Fidelity.

Meanwhile, other post-claim communications revealed Klinge advised the Cherbergs there was "not a rush to comply" with Fidelity's information requests because Fidelity might "try and claim" the Cherbergs "had" "some sort" of "knowledge" regarding the easements. CP 1092. "We can... consider whether to respond to Fidelity at this time, later, or not at all." *Id. See also* CP 1092 ("I did have 'some sort of knowledge,' from Kris Robbs...she told me [the Griffiths] had an easement to maintain the outcrop.").

After that, Klinge told Fidelity at least *three times* the Cherbergs did not know about the easements before closing. CP 362, 387, 393. The Cherbergs in response stated they hoped Klinge "puts Fidelity in a tizzy," applauding his "good show." CP 1562. "I remember your words well... 'There's method to my madness." *Id.*

F. Fidelity obtained summary judgment on multiple grounds, including the Cherbergs' failure to cooperate, Exclusion 3(a), and lack of damages evidence.

Fidelity moved for summary judgment asserting the Cherbergs breached the duty to cooperate, were barred by Exclusion 3(a), and lacked cognizable damages. Concerning Fidelity's cooperation defense (which the Cherbergs opposed in single line (e.g., claiming they "told the truth") (CP 612; CP 899)), the Superior Court ruled the Cherbergs (1) failed to substantially comply with (2) Fidelity's requests for material information and thereby (3) prejudiced Fidelity in its consideration of their claim. Tran, 136 Wn. 2d at 224, 228, 231. The Court also concluded *Cherberg II* required the conclusion that the Cherbergs consented to the easements under Exclusion 3(a). Compare RP 137 with CP 2352. Finally, the order concluded that "the Cherbergs' failure to respond with admissible evidence require[d] entry of judgment for Fidelity." CP 2355.

18

The Court of Appeals in part reversed the Superior Court concerning cooperation. Specifically, the Court affirmed the information Fidelity sought in its investigation was material, but held fact issues precluded summary judgment under *Tran*'s factors concerning compliance and prejudice because:

(1) The Cherbergs may not have intended to engage in"extreme" "stonewalling";

(2) Nothing suggests the Cherbergs knew the property was burdened by two easements (as opposed to one), or that those easements were recorded, or that the Cherbergs were aware of them by name, instrument number, metes and bounds, or exclusive effect; and

(3) Any absence of substantial compliance by the Cherbergs may not have negatively impacted Fidelity's ability to locate and identify the easements when issuing its policy.

The Court also found fact issues precluded summary judgment as to Exclusion 3(a).

Finally, in a footnote, the Court reversed the decision on damages, to which the Cherbergs did not assign error.

G. Fidelity sought reconsideration, noting the Opinion conflicts with *Tran*, *Barstad*, and *Tumwater*.

Fidelity moved for reconsideration, pointing out the Court's conclusions concerning substantial compliance and prejudice conflicted with this Court's decisions in Tran and Barstad. Respondent's Appellate Motion for Reconsideration (MFR) at 6-24. Fidelity also sought reconsideration under Exclusion 3(a) on the basis that the standard in *Tumwater* was met. The decision conflicts with *Tumwater* because the Cherbergs, by purchasing the property after negotiating the right to reform the landscape easement, consented to that easement under Exclusion 3(a). Compare MFR at 25–26 with RP 136–39 and CP 2352. Finally, Fidelity sought reconsideration concerning the conclusion that the appellate court did not need to reach Fidelity's alternative arguments, including those concerning damages. MFR at 26–31.

Reconsideration was denied by non-unanimous vote.

2

V. GROUNDS FOR REVIEW

A. RAP 13.4(b)(1) warrants review because the Opinion conflicts with *Tran*.

This Court has long maintained that cooperation is central to the insurance relationship because obligations insureds and insurers owe each other assume a free and continuous exchange of information. *Staples v. Allstate Ins. Co.*, 176 Wn.2d 404, 411, 295 P.3d 201 (2013). *Tran* is the leading authority by which courts ensure such ongoing exchanges of information are sufficiently forthright to balance the competing interests that exist between insureds and their insurers while promoting the fair and quick resolution of claims. 136 Wn.2d at 224, 228, 231. In concluding fact questions prevented judgment for Fidelity, the Court of Appeals recalibrated that balancing of interests by departing from *Tran*'s substantial compliance standards.

1. An insured does not substantially comply with an insurer's requests for material information by providing one-sided facts and withholding material information.

To substantially comply with an insurer's information requests, an insured must take steps sufficiently calculated to provide the insurer all non-privileged information reasonably requested of them. Georgian House, 21 Wn.2d at 494-95. "The only limitation on the requirement that insureds cooperate with the insurer's investigation is that the insurer's requests for information must be material to the circumstances giving rise to liability on its part." Tran, 136 Wn.2d at 224. Thus, an insured fails to substantially comply where, as here, an insured picks and chooses what information that insured will (and does) provide, and then withholds that which the insured unilaterally determines is irrelevant or otherwise wishes not to disclose. Georgian *House*, 21 Wn.2d at 494–95.

That is what the Cherbergs did here. The Court of Appeals nevertheless concluded the Cherbergs may have substantially complied with Fidelity's requests for material information by providing "their view of the facts," "consistently," "and in a way that explained why they provided no further information to Fidelity," 2024 WL 4930534, at *9. That analysis conflicts with *Tran* and *Georgian House*.

2. Whether or not the Cherbergs intended to deceive Fidelity, the Cherbergs' responses were neither fulsome nor forthright.

The Court of Appeals seemed to focus on the Cherbergs' intent, i.e. whether the Cherbergs engaged in "extreme" "stonewalling" when providing only their version of the facts in response to Fidelity's requests for information. *Id.* That is not the proper inquiry. Indeed, no other Washington authority requires showing intentional deception under *Tran*. The determinative inquiry is whether the Cherbergs fully and frankly responded to Fidelity's information requests,⁶ which the Court of Appeals

⁶ Georgian House, 21 Wn.2d at 494–95; U.S. Fire Ins. Co. v. *Icicle Seafoods, Inc.*, 572 F. Supp. 3d 1047, 1062 (W.D. Wash. 2021) ("Whether the documents Icicle provided were 'sufficient to opine' is not the inquiry. The question is whether Icicle responded to Insurers' requests, which the Court has already determined were material...").

affirmed were material to the Cherbergs' claim. MFR at 8–11. And, here, they did not.

3. The Opinion conflates the law of substantial compliance with precedent pertaining to an exclusion while misconstruing material facts.

Nothing of record legally excuses the Cherbergs' cooperation failures. Under Tran and Georgian House, whether or not the Cherbergs' preclosing notes, correspondence, or statements, specifically referred to the easements by name, instrument number, metes and bounds, or explicit or exclusive effect, is immaterial. By concluding otherwise, the appellate opinion conflated *Tran*'s cooperation test (e.g., What did the Cherbergs know?; When did they come to know it?; And, if material, did they timely disclose it to Fidelity?) with the test concerning Exclusion 3(a) (e.g., Did the Cherbergs "assume" or "agree to" certain specific easements?). Compare 2024 WL 4930534, at *2, *8 & n.5 with MFR at 11–12. See also Section V.B.-C. infra.

Similarly, the number of easements referenced in the Cherbergs' notes, correspondence, and statements is beside the point.⁷ The Cherbergs were required to disclose to Fidelity all they knew about *any* easement interest impacting their claim for coverage. Here, the Cherbergs undisputedly failed to provide Fidelity with copies of their preclosing correspondence⁸ and preclosing notes concerning the material easement interests on the property.⁹ These are all facts that Fidelity confirmed through testimony concerning those notes¹⁰ and correspondence.¹¹ MFR at 23–25.

⁷ The Cherbergs conceded impacts emanating from the dock easement *are not at issue*. CP 1014–15, 1452–53, 1455. "We are not, and have not, been disputing the dock easement." CP 1272. "Q. And in your view, does the exclusive dock easement defeat any of the expectations you had in purchasing the property in June of 2012? A. No." CP 1459.

⁸ CP 1035, 1047, 1463.

⁹ CP 1022 ("[F]ormal landscape easement for control of landscaping"), 1025 ("Inspection...dock issues...easement"), 1026 ("Understands fully re-do of easement...between you & Hal how easement will be changed.").

¹⁰ CP 998–99, 1007–08.

¹¹ CP 1000–02, 2826.

Finally, the claim that the Cherbergs had "no reason to believe that there was...[i.e., an easement]...in existence," particularly when they signed the purchase and sale agreement, does not establish a triable fact issue. Opinion, 2024 WL 4930534, at *9. Whether or not the Cherbergs knew an easement had been recorded, they had material documents and knowledge about easements, pre-closing, but withheld what they had and knew from Fidelity. Review should be granted to address the Opinion's conflict with *Tran*'s substantial compliance standard.

B. RAP 13.4(b)(1) warrants review because the Opinion conflicts with *Tran*'s standard for prejudice and this Court's holdings on the duties of Washington title insurers.

A Washington insurer suffers prejudice as a matter of law due to an insured's failure to cooperate if that failure causes the insurer to suffer a disadvantage (or lose an advantage) when evaluating its defenses to coverage or liability. *Tran*, 136 Wn.2d at 228–29. Here, the Cherbergs' failures deprived Fidelity of an opportunity to fully investigate their claim, promptly invoke or reserve Exclusion 3(a), or outright deny coverage. CP 763, 765, 769, 774–76, 784–87, 899. *See also* CP 885, 893–94. On this issue, Fidelity's evidence was unrebutted. Respondent's Opening Brief (ROB) at 37.

1. The Opinion's conclusions are predicated upon supposed fact issues concerning a policy's issuance, not prejudice under *Tran*.

Under *Tran*, an insurer suffers prejudice excusing performance upon an insurance contract when, by way of an insured's cooperation failures, the insurer suffers a disadvantage in its *claims process*, not its *issuance* of a policy. *Compare* 136 Wn.2d at 228 *with* MFR at 18–19. Whether or not Fidelity researched the Cherbergs' title using a "tract index" or "title plant" or explained how the "Cherbergs' dilatory responses" caused Fidelity's "research" "fail[ures]" is of no consequence under *Tran*. Opinion, 2024 WL 4930534, at *10.

2. The Opinion conflicts with *Barstad*.

Moreover, the Opinion fundamentally misstates the obligations of a title insurer even at policy issuance. Fidelity had no duty to disclose the easements because title commitments upon which title policies issue do not report the status of title. Barstad, 145 Wn.2d at 539. "Rather [a title commitment] provides assurance that upon closing, a policy or policies will be issued subject only to those exceptions agreed upon or as permitted by the proposed insured." Id. The easements were subject to coverage because they were not on the commitment, but coverage was still subject to exclusions and the cooperation of the insured. The fact that Fidelity did not except the easements when it underwrote the policy does not automatically mean that Fidelity is liable to Cherbergs for damages. Fidelity's obligations under the policy were still subject to the policy's exclusion and cooperation obligations and did not give the Cherbergs license to withhold material information about what they knew pre-closing.

3. The Opinion conflates precedent pertaining to an exclusion with prejudice under *Tran*.

Finally, the conclusion that the Cherbergs' cooperation failures may have done "nothing" to "impact" Fidelity's investigation "process" is legally flawed. *Compare* Opinion, 2024 WL 4930534, at *10) *with* MFR at 22–24. The Court tethers that conclusion to the false premise that *C 1031 Properties v. First American Title Insurance Company*, 175 Wn. App. 27, 32, 301 P.3d 500 (2013), permitted the Cherbergs to rely upon Fidelity's title report to disclaim having knowledge of their own preclosing meetings, correspondences, and conversations concerning easement interests on the property.¹² But *C 1031* neither discusses nor applies *Tran*.

Nor did *C 1031* consider the implications of an insured's cooperation failures. *C 1031* instead concerned whether an insured's knowledge triggered a policy exclusion akin to Exclusion 3(a). *C 1031* therefore has nothing to do with *Tran*'s prejudice factor.¹³ Review should be granted to address the Opinion's distortion of prejudice under *Tran*.

¹² *Compare* 175 Wn. App. 27, 32, 301 P.3d 500 (2013) *with* Opinion, 2024 WL 4930534, at *10.

¹³ By relying upon *C* 1031 within the framework of *Tran*, the Opinion again shows how the appellate court improperly conflated the test of *Tran* with that of Exclusion 3(a). Section V.A.3., *supra*.

C. RAP 13.4(b)(2) warrants review because the Opinion conflicts with *Tumwater*.

Review is separately warranted because the Opinion conflicts with *Tumwater*. 51 Wn. App. at 170–71. *Tumwater* is the only Washington authority on an insurer's right to exclude coverage for certain "defects," "liens," "adverse claims," and "other matters" the Cherbergs "created," "suffered," "assumed," or "agreed to" through their PSA. *Compare id. with* CP 1548.

Tumwater concluded a purchaser consents to an easement when that purchaser knew of an easement prior to purchase, and acting on that knowledge, did "something more" confirming they agreed to take property subject to the easement. 51 Wn. App. at 170–71. The Cherbergs met that standard by purchasing their post-closing reformation-right and then (successfully) pursuing reformation.¹⁴ As the Superior Court observed, collateral

¹⁴ CP 2352; RP 136–39 (*discussing Cynergy, LLC v. First Am. Title Ins. Co.*, 706 F.3d 1321, 1331 (2013) (insured consents to an easement when the purchaser, knowing about the encumbrance, takes steps to mitigate certain of their effects prior-to-purchase)).

estoppel under *Cherberg II* (and the unappealed summary judgment) forecloses the claim that the Cherbergs did not agree to the landscape easement. CP 2352, RP 137, ROB at 44–45. But the Court of Appeals never addressed collateral estoppel under *Cherberg II*, which established *Tumwater* was met. ROB 44–46; MFR at 25–26.

D. RAP 13.4(b)(1) supports review because the Opinion conflicts with *Young*.

Finally, review is warranted under RAP 13.4(b)(1) because the Opinion's lengthy footnote eight contravenes authority about the failure to produce evidence when opposing summary judgment. "In such a situation, there can be no genuine issue as to any material fact, since a complete failure of proof concerning an essential element of the nonmoving party's case necessarily renders all other facts immaterial." *Young*, 112 Wn.2d at 225.

Here, the Cherbergs failed to present any evidence of damages linking the easements to purported (1) savings and retirement account withdrawals, (2) tax penalties associated with those withdrawals, or (3) property tax enhancements. The Superior Court consequently dismissed certain Cherberg damage demands under *Young*.

Although the Cherbergs did not assign error to that basis for summary judgment (ROB at 54–60; MFR at 26–31), the Court of Appeals reversed without citing evidence supporting that decision. Rather than reviewing the evidence, the Opinion improperly concluded Fidelity was trying to take advantage of the Cherbergs' recovery against the Griffiths. MFR at 26–30. In addition to being inaccurate, that does not provide a substitute for the Cherbergs' failure to present evidence of damages in the face of a motion for summary judgment.

VI. CONCLUSION

Fidelity respectfully requests that this Court grant review.

This document contains 4,986 words, excluding the parts of the document exempted from the word count by RAP 18.17.

Respectfully submitted this 26th day of February 2025.

PACIFICA LAW GROUP LLP

By: /s/ Paul J. Lawrence____

Paul J. Lawrence, wSBA #13557 Matthew J. Segal, wSBA #29797 Jacob A. Zuniga, wSBA #48458 Noe M. Merfeld, wSBA #56876 Attorneys for Petitioner

PROOF OF SERVICE

On the 26th day of February, 2025, I caused to be served,

via the Washington State Appellate Court's Portal System, a

true copy of the foregoing document upon the parties listed

below:

Jeff Laveson Linda Clapham Jason Anderson CARNEY BADLEY SPELLMAN 701 5th Ave, Suite 3600 Seattle, WA 98104 laveson@carneylaw.com clapham@carneylaw.com anderson@carneylaw.com *Attorneys for Respondents*

Dated this 26th day of February, 2025.

Sydnety Henderson

APPENDIX A

2024 WL 4930534

Editor's Note: Additions are indicated by Text and deletions by Text.

Only the Westlaw citation is currently available.

NOTE: UNPUBLISHED OPINION, SEE WA R GEN GR 14.1

Court of Appeals of Washington, Division 1.

James W. CHERBERG and Nan Chot Cherberg, Husband and Wife, Appellant,

V

FIDELITY NATIONAL TITLE INSURANCE COMPANY, Respondent.

No. 85749-5-I

Filed December 2, 2024

Honorable Matthew Lapin, Judge.

Attorneys and Law Firms

Linda Blohm Clapham, Jeffrey David Laveson, Michael Barr King, Jason Wayne Anderson, Carney Badley Spellman, P.S., 701 5th Ave. Ste. 3600, Seattle, WA, 98104-7010, for Appellant.

Nicholas W. Brown, Jacob Alejandro Zuniga Matthew J. Segal, Pacifica Law Group, 1191 2nd Ave. Ste. 2000, Seattle, WA, 98101-3404, for Respondent.

UNPUBLISHED OPINION

Díaz, J.

*1 Fidelity National Title Insurance Company (Fidelity) sold James Cherberg and Nan Chot Cherberg (the Cherbergs) a title insurance policy (the Policy) on waterfront property the Cherbergs had just purchased. At the time of sale, two publicly recorded easements encumbered the property limiting the Cherbergs' waterfront access, but the Policy did not identify these two easements. The Cherbergs brought suit against Fidelity for breach of the Policy and other claims.

The superior court granted Fidelity's motion for summary judgment, finding there was no genuine issue of material fact

that the Cherbergs failed to cooperate with Fidelity's precoverage investigation of their claim. Specifically, the court agreed with Fidelity that the Cherbergs had knowledge of the two easements, but failed to disclose that information to Fidelity. The court also denied the Cherbergs' motion for summary judgment, brought on the merits of their claims.

We affirm the court's denial of the Cherbergs' motion, but hold there is a genuine issue of material fact as to whether they cooperated with the investigation and as to the nature of their knowledge of the two easements. Thus, we reverse the superior court's order granting summary judgment in favor of Fidelity, and remand this matter for further proceedings consistent with this opinion.

I. BACKGROUND

A. <u>The Cherbergs Purchase Property and a Policy from</u> <u>Fidelity</u>

In February 2012, Hal and Joan Griffith (the Griffiths) lived on the waterfront on Mercer Island and purchased the property next-door, also on the waterfront, from their neighbors, the Dunns. Before the purchase, the Griffiths and Dunns shared a dock adjacent to the Dunns' property through a "Joint Dock Use Agreement." Through their purchase, the Griffiths sought to secure exclusive use of this dock and the rights necessary to maintain and fully access the dock.

The Griffiths did so by creating and publicly recording two easements in May 2012. First, they established an "Exclusive Landscape Easement," which conveyed in perpetuity, for the benefit of their original parcel, a portion of the Dunns' former property for landscaping, access, and irrigation. Second, they established an "Exclusive Dock Easement," which replaced the above-mentioned Joint Dock Use Agreement, and which conveyed in perpetuity, for the benefit of their original parcel, exclusive use of the existing dock, as well as access over, under and across a portion of the Dunns' former property and its waterways for ingress or egress from the dock. Hereinafter, we will refer to the easements collectively as the "Exclusive Easements." As the Cherbergs later described them, the Exclusive Easements ensured the dock and "half the waterfront portion [of the Dunn property] would be off limits to" future owners.

On June 5, 2012, the Cherbergs and Griffiths entered into a "Purchase and Sale Agreement" (PSA) for the Dunns' former property (hereinafter, the Cherberg property). The closing

date of the PSA was June 30, 2012. An addendum to the PSA states:

*2 Sellers [the Griffiths] hereby agree to assist Buyers [the Cherbergs] in their effort to obtain a dock permit. They agree not to challenge in any way the Buyers solicitation of said permit.

Sellers hereby agree to allow Buyers to encroach into the normal 35 foot setback between docks to no closer than 25 feet .^[1] This may entail changing <u>the</u> easement which is in place <u>regarding the landscape</u> on the Western most property along the waterfront. Sellers agree to cooperate with Buyers in order to obtain a permit for a dock along the Western line of the property.^[2]

(Emphasis added). The PSA did not mention that there were *two* easements or identify by their formal names or by their county instrument recording numbers, attach, or otherwise explicitly reference the Exclusive Easements.

- In the PSA addendum, the Griffiths struck the clause "to no closer than 25 feet" prior to executing the agreement. This revision does not appear relevant to the present dispute, and we discuss it no further.
- A handwritten addition to the PSA addendum states the "Seller hereby discloses that they are currently in the process of legally describing an easement for landscaping through adverse possession with [another neighbor] on the southside of the property. From the date of closing the Buyers agree to assume all financial obligations to complete the agreement." Two signatures dated June 6, 2012 appear on this handwritten addition. As this addendum does not appear relevant to the present dispute, we discuss it no further.

On June 29, 2012, the Cherbergs purchased the Policy from Fidelity covering their newly purchased property. Fidelity does not dispute that the Policy failed to expressly identify, "take exception to," or "otherwise disclose the existence of" the Exclusive Easements.

Two provisions of the Policy are most relevant. First, Exclusion 3(a) states:

The following matters are expressly excluded from the coverage of this policy, and the Company [Fidelity] will not pay loss or damage, costs, attorneys' fees, or expenses that arise by reason of ... Defects, liens, *encumbrances*, adverse claims, or other matters ... created, suffered, *assumed*, *or agreed* to by the Insured Claimant [the Cherbergs].

(Emphasis added.) Second, Condition 6(b), titled "DUTY OF INSURED CLAIMANT TO COOPERATE," states:

This Company may reasonably require the Insured Claimant to submit to examination under oath by any authorized representative of the Company and to produce for examination, inspection, and copying, at such reasonable times and places as may be designated by the authorized representative of the Company, all records, in whatever medium maintained, including books, ledgers, checks, memoranda, correspondence, reports, e-mails, disks, tapes, and videos whether bearing a date before or after Date of Policy, that reasonably pertain to the loss or damage. Further, if requested by any authorized representative of the Company, the Insured Claimant shall grant its permission, in writing, for any authorized representative of the Company to examine, inspect, and copy all of these records in the custody or control of a third party that reasonably pertain to the loss or damage.

(Emphasis added.)

*3 In June 2013, the Cherbergs tendered a claim to Fidelity, notifying it that the Exclusive Easements were not disclosed and that "an adverse claim of interest may cause loss or damage." They alleged the "non-disclosed easements" caused "damages in an undetermined amount," including "loss of property value, additional costs for construction, and hiring consultants."

Fidelity corresponded with the Cherbergs' attorney, Charles Klinge, over the following months. This correspondence included Fidelity's October 2013 inquiry regarding the Cherbergs' knowledge of the Exclusive Easements, where Fidelity asked, "[p]lease also confirm whether it is the Cherbergs' understanding that the landscape easement and the dock easement referred to in the [PSA] addendum are distinct from the recorded easements." In December 2013, Klinge responded to this inquiry, stating "[a]t the time of the [PSA], the Cherbergs were not aware of the previously recorded Easements that were not disclosed in the title report."

In December 2013, Fidelity notified the Cherbergs by letter that it determined "the claim is afforded coverage subject to the terms and conditions of the above Policy and the below reservation of rights." Further, in a November 2014 email, Fidelity stated that, "since the Company is authorizing the litigation be initiated on behalf of the insureds" against the Griffiths regarding the Exclusive Easements, "the Company will be responsible for any attorney's fees that the court ordered against the Insureds [i.e., the Griffiths]."

B. <u>The Cherbergs Through Fidelity File Suit Against the</u> <u>Griffiths</u>

In May 2015, the Cherbergs filed suit against the Griffiths, bringing claims to quiet title, of ejectment, for breach of the PSA, and negligent misrepresentation. The following month, the Griffiths answered and filed various counterclaims.

In June 2015, Fidelity reserved its rights under Exclusion 3(a) for the first time, explaining that, "[s]hould it be discovered in the course of litigation that Insureds agreed or consented to the Easements or should the [Griffiths'] allegations be proved, paragraph 3(a) of the Exclusions from Coverage would absolve the Company of any obligation it otherwise might have to indemnify the Insureds for any loss suffered as a result." Fidelity's letter alluded to the PSA addendum's reference to an "easement ... regarding the landscape." In summarizing its position, Fidelity stated that it would "continue to engage counsel to prosecute the action on behalf of the Insureds but will not be liable for any damages resulting

from the [Griffiths'] structures being situated outside the Easement area, and will withdraw coverage should it be discovered that the Insureds consented or agreed to the Easements."

Both sides subsequently moved for summary judgment. On April 1, 2016, the superior court granted the Griffiths' summary judgment motion in part and held "the Griffiths did not negligently misrepresent by omission the existence of the easements because the Cherbergs were on notice of the easements." "Specifically, the Court finds that both the Griffiths' recording of the easements and disclosure of the easements to the Cherbergs by their realtor put the Cherbergs on notice of the easement." This latter finding is in reference to a pre-closing property inspection the Cherbergs had with their real estate agent, Kris Robbs. There, Robbs reportedly told the Cherbergs "[h]e maintains this, you maintain that," and James Cherberg testified he interpreted that to mean the Griffiths maintained part of the landscape on the property.

*4 That same day, the court also granted the Cherbergs' motion for partial summary judgment and found the Griffiths "breached the Parties' [PSA] by challenging the [Cherbergs'] efforts to permit a dock" and "by refusing to sign a Joint Use Agreement." Thus, the court also granted the Cherbergs' "[m]otion for specific performance."

C. <u>Fidelity Withdraws Coverage and the Cherbergs</u> <u>Complete their Suit against the Griffiths and File Suit</u> <u>Against Fidelity</u>

A few weeks later, Fidelity informed the Cherbergs that "there is ample evidence [they] knew of the Easements and their impact prior to closing and purchased the Property nonetheless," meaning "coverage for the claim is excluded pursuant to paragraph 3(a) of the Exclusions from Coverage to the Policy and [Fidelity] has no duty of defense or indemnity to" them.

After Fidelity withdrew coverage, the Cherbergs completed litigating their suit against the Griffiths, including two appeals before this court. <u>Cherberg v. Griffith</u>, No. 75276-6-I, slip op. at 12 (Wash. Ct. App. Nov. 20, 2017) (unpublished) https://www.courts.wa.gov/opinions/pdf/752766.pdf (hereinafter, <u>Cherberg I)</u>; <u>Cherberg v. Griffith</u>, No. 81482-6-I, slip op. at 1 (Wash. Ct. App. Sept. 20, 2021) (unpublished) https://www.courts.wa.gov/opinions/pdf/814826.pdf (hereinafter, <u>Cherberg II</u>).

In short, this court reversed the April 2016 order granting the Cherbergs summary judgment, and the parties tried their dispute in a bench trial in June 2019. The court found the Griffiths breached the PSA and ordered specific performance. The Griffiths then unsuccessfully appealed that judgment. <u>Cherberg</u> II, No. 81482-6-I, slip op. at 1.

In August 2021, the Cherbergs tendered another claim to Fidelity under the Policy. They claimed the King County Assessor had decreased their property value by \$929,000 due to the Exclusive Easements. Fidelity again denied coverage, explaining that, "[b]ecause coverage is not afforded for the Easements themselves, coverage is likewise not afforded for any alleged diminution in value to the Property due to, or tax effects on the Property of, the Easements."

The Cherbergs filed suit against Fidelity, and both sides filed cross motions for summary judgment. In October 2022, the Cherbergs filed two summary judgment motions. The Cherbergs' first summary judgment motion alleged Fidelity acted in bad faith and violated both the Insurance Fair Conduct Act (IFCA), RCW 48.30.015, and the Consumer Protection Act (CPA), chapter 19.86 RCW. In that motion, the Cherbergs further sought summary judgment that Fidelity's reservation under Exclusion (3)(a) was untimely and that Fidelity had improperly withdrawn its coverage of the Cherberg-Griffith suit. The Cherbergs' second summary judgment motion alleged Fidelity breached the Policy by improperly relying on Exclusion 3(a).

In March 2023, Fidelity moved for summary judgment. Fidelity denied that it breached the Policy as Exclusion 3(a) permitted withdrawal as "the policy claimants (i.e. the Cherbergs) not only knew of, accepted, and consented to the Easements, they also understood the impacts of the Easements, and took specific actions to alleviate those impacts." Further, Fidelity claimed it defended "until all the title claims were dismissed and not appealed" as the "only claim left after the 2016 summary judgment was the defense of the PSA Appeal, an undisputedly non-covered claim, which concerned the placement of the Cherbergs' dock." Fidelity also argued that, because the Griffiths both provided compensation to and were required to cooperate with the Cherbergs, the Cherbergs' "claims fail for want of damages or causation."

*5 Fidelity's motion also sought to dismiss the Cherbergs' claims of bad faith and violations of IFCA and the CPA. Notably, Fidelity also argued that the Cherbergs violated

Condition 6(b) as the "Cherbergs made material omissions and misrepresentations throughout the claims process and this litigation" regarding their knowledge of the two easements. In other words, Fidelity asserted a "noncooperation defense."

In June 2023, the superior court granted Fidelity's motion for summary judgment and denied the Cherbergs' motions for summary judgment. The superior court first concluded there was no genuine issue of material fact that the "Cherbergs failed to cooperate with Fidelity during the claims process by withholding information material to the Company's investigation and made material misrepresentations to the Company, thereby prejudiced the Company during that process," which "precludes coverage and bars the Cherbergs' claims in this suit." Further, the court held that "the undisputed evidence demonstrates the Cherbergs consented to the easement" and such consent "triggered Exclusion 3(a)."

The superior court secondarily held that the "Cherbergs' claims for breach of contract and bad faith additionally fail for want of causation and evidence supporting their asserted personal and economic injuries," (inaccurately) stating that the Cherbergs had only "reserved" on that issue. For the same reasons, the court additionally dismissed the Cherbergs' claims of violations of IFCA and the CPA. The court also denied the Cherbergs' request for attorney fees. The Cherbergs unsuccessfully moved for reconsideration³ and now appeal.

The Cherbergs appealed both the court's summary judgment order and its order denying reconsideration. However, the Cherbergs' appellate briefing presents no argument specifically on the motion for reconsideration and thus we need not consider it. <u>Brown</u>, 169 Wn.2d at 336 n.11.

II. ANALYSIS

A. Overview of Title Insurance

3

"Title" is "the legal right to control and dispose of property" or "the legal link between a person who owns property and the property itself." BLACK'S LAW DICTIONARY, 1793 (12th ed. 2024). Thus, title insurance "protects the insured against loss arising from a defect in title to real property." <u>Id.</u> at 956.

"Typically, insurance protects against a contingency that might occur in the future, such as a fire or flood." Chi. Title Ins. Co. v. Office of Ins. Com'r, 178 Wn.2d 120, 125, 309

P.3d 372 (2013). However, "[t]itle insurance is different—it protects against *past* claims against the insured real estate, such as forged signatures on transfer documents, unpaid real estate taxes, and liens that cloud title on the property." <u>Id.</u> In other words, "[b]y paying consideration to a title insurer for their expert services in uncovering defects in title, it is reasonable for the insured to believe and rely upon the fact that the insurer has discovered any encumbrances recorded in the public record." <u>C 1031 Props., Inc. v. First Am. Title Ins.</u> <u>Co.,</u> 175 Wn. App. 27, 32, 301 P.3d 500 (2013).

"Title insurance is also special in that it is purchased as part of

the closing of a real estate transaction." Chi. Title Ins. Co., 178 Wn.2d at 127. "In many cases, consumers have little real opportunity to shop around or to make an informed decision about what title insurance policy to buy" and simply "buy title insurance from whomever a real estate agent, bank, or other major party to the transaction recommends." Id.

B. Summary Judgment Standard

*6 We review de novo whether "the pleadings, depositions, answers to interrogatories, and admissions on file, together with the affidavits, if any, show that there is no genuine issue as to any material fact and that the moving party is entitled to a judgment as a matter of law." CR 56(c); see

Ranger Ins. Co. v. Pierce County, 164 Wn.2d 545, 552, 192 P.3d 886 (2008). " 'A material fact is one upon which the outcome of the litigation depends in whole or in part.' " <u>Heston v. Christensen</u>, 30 Wn. App. 2d 511, 516, 548 P.3d 961 (2024) (quoting <u>Atherton Condo. Apt.-Owners Ass'n</u> <u>Bd. of Dirs. v. Blume Dev. Co.</u>, 115 Wn.2d 506, 516, 799 P.2d 250 (1990)). "A genuine issue of material fact exists where reasonable minds could differ on the facts controlling the outcome of the litigation." Ranger Ins. Co., 164 Wn.2d

at 552.

We "must construe all facts and inferences in favor of the nonmoving party." <u>Id.</u> The " 'function of a summary judgment proceeding, or a judgment on the pleadings is to determine whether or not a genuine issue of fact exists, not to determine issues of fact." <u>Haley v. Amazon.com Servs., LLC, 25</u> Wn. App. 2d 207, 217, 522 P.3d 80 (2022) (quoting State ex rel. Zempel v. Twitchell, 59 Wn.2d 419, 425, 367 P.2d 985 (1962)). As such, the superior court "may not weigh the evidence, assess credibility, consider the likelihood that the evidence will prove true, or otherwise resolve issues of material fact." Id.

"When parties file cross motions for summary judgment, questions of law determine the outcome *if* there are no genuine issues of material fact." <u>Michel v. City of Seattle</u>, 19 Wn. App. 2d783, 789, 498 P.3d 522 (2021) (emphasis added).

For appeals of summary judgment orders involving title insurance policies, "our duty is to interpret the policy exclusion language and apply that interpretation to the undisputed case facts." <u>C 1031 Props. Inc.</u>, 175 Wn. App. at 33.

"We may affirm a trial court's decision on a motion for summary judgment on any ground supported by the record." <u>Port of Anacortes v. Frontier Indus., Inc.</u>, 9 Wn. App. 2d 885, 892, 447 P.3d 215 (2019).

C. Fidelity's Motion for Summary Judgment

Again, the Cherbergs appeal both the trial court's order granting Fidelity's motion for summary judgment and denying theirs. We address each in turn.

The superior court granted summary judgment in favor of Fidelity based on its noncooperation defense. Under a noncooperation defense, "[i]nsureds may forfeit their right to recover under an insurance policy if they fail to abide by provisions in the policy requiring them to cooperate with the

insurer's investigation of their claim." Tran v. State Farm Fire & Cas. Co., 136 Wn.2d 214, 224, 961 P.2d 358 (1998).

Our Supreme Court created a three-element test for noncooperation defenses. Id. at 224-25, 228. "The burden of proving noncooperation is on the insurer." Staples v. Allstate Ins. Co., 176 Wn.2d 404, 410, 295 P.3d 201 (2013);

Pilgrim v. State Farm Fire & Cas. Ins. Co., 89 Wn. App. 712, 720, 950 P.2d 479 (1997).

First, the "insurer's request for information must be *material* to the circumstances giving rise to liability on its part."

Tran, 136 Wn.2d at 224 (emphasis added). "Information is material when it 'concerns a subject relevant and germane to the insurer's investigation that was then proceeding' at the

time the inquiry was made." <u>Id.</u> (quoting Fine v. Bellefonte <u>Underwriters Ins. Co.</u>, 725 F.2d 179, 183 (2d Cir. 1984)). Second, we gauge "whether [the insured] *substantially complied* with [the insurer's] requests." <u>Id.</u> (emphasis added). For substantial compliance, we "must first look to the relevant

policy language." <u>Id.</u> at 225. "The question is whether [the insured] responded to Insurers' requests" that were "material

to the ... investigation and claim." U.S. Fire Ins. Co. v. Icicle Seafoods, Inc., 572F. Supp. 3d 1047, 1062 (W.D. Wash. 2021).

*7 Third and finally, the "insurer [must be] *actually prejudiced* by the insured's breach." Tran, 136 Wn.2d at 228 (emphasis added). "Interference with the insurer's ability to evaluate and investigate a claim *may* cause actual prejudice." Id. (emphasis added). The court explained that "[c]laims of actual prejudice require 'affirmative proof of an advantage lost or disadvantage suffered as a result of the [breach], which has an identifiable detrimental effect on the insurer's ability to evaluate or present its defenses to coverage

or liability.' "Id. at 228-29 (quoting Canron, Inc. v. Federal Ins. Co., 82 Wn. App. 480, 491-92, 918 P.2d 937 (1996)). In other words, if "insurers are inhibited in their effort to process claims due to uncooperativeness of the insured, they suffer prejudice." Id. at 231. Otherwise, "we would be encouraging insureds to not cooperate and submit fraudulent claims." Id. That said, the court cautioned that "prejudice is an issue of fact and will seldom be established as a matter

of law." <u>Id.</u> at 228. And the "insurer has the burden of proving ... prejudice."⁴ <u>Id.</u>

4

The Cherbergs cite to a New York case holding that the insurer must also show as part of its noncooperation defense that the insured engaged in " 'willful and avowed obstruction.' " Emigrant Mortgage Co. v. Wash. Title Ins. Co., 78 A.D.3d 1112, 1114, (2d. Dept. N.Y. 2010) (quoting Thrasher v. U.S. Liab. Ins. Co., 19 N.Y.2d 159, 168 (1967)). However, the Cherbergs offer no binding Washington authority which has adopted this standard. We decline to add to our Supreme Court's three-element test.

Applying the above framework, the court in <u>Tran</u> affirmed summary judgment in favor of the insurer based on a noncooperation defense. <u>Id.</u> at 232-33. Notably, the court held the insured did not substantially comply with the insurer as he "failed to provide ... *any* documentation at the time he made his claim" and "later failed to provide [the insurer] with supporting documentation for *all* of the items that he claimed were stolen." <u>Id.</u> at 226 (emphasis added). Further, the court noted that the insured had "provided the police and [the insurer] with differing stories." Id. at 227.

The U.S. District Court for the Western District of Washington also applied <u>Tran</u> when affirming summary judgment in favor of the insurer based on a noncooperation defense in <u>Icicle Seafoods, Inc.</u>, 572 F. Supp. 3d at 1059-60. As to the second element, substantial compliance, the court found that the insured failed to "cite to *any* evidence in support" of its argument that "it produced 'troves of documents' and 'access to ... financial data.' "Id. at 1062 (emphasis added).

We address each element in turn.

1. Materiality

Fidelity argues that there is no genuine issue of material fact that, *if* the Cherbergs had knowledge of the Exclusive Easements, that fact would be material to its investigation as it "broadly asked for all information concerning the Cherbergs' knowledge as it pertained to the easements ... and did so to obtain a 'complete understanding of the facts and circumstances' regarding the Cherbergs' 'claim.' "

The Cherbergs appear to concede that "[w]hat the Cherbergs knew pre-closing is material to Exclusion 3(a)," but argue (1) that "what the trial court and Fidelity ignored is that Fidelity itself had the *very same* information, before closing, in the PSA" and (2) "Jim Cherberg's sole pre-closing knowledge apart from the Addendum was of a landscape easement limited to maintenance."

The Cherbergs' first argument conflates materiality and prejudice, as the court in <u>Tran</u> made clear that undisclosed information need only be " 'relevant and germane' " to the claim to be material, as opposed to having no " 'detrimental effect' " on Fidelity's investigation. **136** Wn.2d at 224 (quoting Fine, 725 F.2d at 183), 228-29 (quoting Canron, Inc., 82 Wn. App. at 491-92). The court created no requirement that such information must also be non-duplicative. The Cherbergs' second argument fails for the same reason because—while the scope of their knowledge

may matter for other questions (such as those discussed below)—the acknowledgement that they knew something about an easement meets the low threshold for materiality. We hold the Cherbergs failed to establish a genuine issue of material fact as to the materiality element.

2. Substantial Compliance

*8 Next under <u>Tran</u>, we "must first look to the relevant policy language." 136 Wn.2d at 225.

Condition 6(b) of the Policy broadly states an insured may be required to "to produce for examination, inspection, and copying ... *all* records ... that reasonably pertain to the loss or damage." This condition is similar to the policy in <u>Tran</u> which warned the insured could be questioned about "any matter" related to the claim or be required to submit records to prove

the loss. 136 Wn.2d at 225.

Fidelity argues that there is no genuine issue of material fact that the Cherbergs failed to "substantially compl[y] with Fidelity's requests for material information by fully and accurately describing what they knew about the easements." Fidelity's motion for summary judgment proffered various past oral or written statements to or by the Cherbergs to establish the predicate fact that they knew about the Exclusive Easements, including:

- · Correspondence with his attorney, Klinge, including:
 - o A June 2012 email from Klinge to James Cherberg that advised him to obtain "disclosure of new easement for Seller's dock and proposed new lateral line."
 - o Various emails in March 2013 between the Cherbergs and Klinge which referenced an "easement" and the potential of a claim against Fidelity.
 - o A July 2013 email between James Cherberg and his attorney in which states he had " 'some sort of knowledge', from Kris Robbs" that the Griffiths "had an easement to maintain the outcrop area, but no mention of the severity of the restriction to me."
- Discussions with their realtor, Robbs that the Griffiths "maintain[] this, [Cherbergs] maintain that" and, as memorialized in James Cherberg's handwritten notes dated August 7, 2012, that Robbs said it was " '[b]etween you and [the Griffiths] how easement will be changed."

• Discussions with their dock builder, Ted Burns, where they stated they understood Klinge's warnings regarding the easement but wanted to move forward anyway.

From this, Fidelity argues that, "[w]hen Fidelity accepted coverage in 2013, the Cherbergs had not provided Fidelity with *any* of the above-cited correspondence or other information about the disclosures made prior to the sale, despite Fidelity's express request" and, instead, "the Cherbergs, through their counsel, expressly disclaimed any knowledge of the Easements."

We hold that "reasonable minds could differ on the facts" concerning the Cherbergs' alleged knowledge of the Exclusive Easements and, in turn, their cooperation with Fidelity's investigation. Ranger Ins. Co., 164 Wn.2d at 552. Again, we "must construe all facts and inferences in favor of the nonmoving party," here, the Cherbergs, and Fidelity bears the burden of proving noncooperation. Id.:

Staples, 176 Wn.2d at 410. We hold Fidelity did not carry its burden for at least three general reasons.

First, in none of the correspondence or statements referenced above did the Cherbergs or others unequivocally reference the existence of the Exclusive Easements. Indeed, like the PSA addendum itself, none of this evidence (a) includes any allusion to two easements or (b) identifies by their formal names or by their county instrument recording numbers, attaches, or otherwise explicitly references the Exclusive Easements. Instead, again like the PSA itself, this evidence references at most merely a singular easement, sometimes with reference to a landscaping arrangement, and sometimes with no explanation at all about the nature of the easement. The Exclusive Easements, in fact, granted the Griffiths unlimited and exclusive access through, over, and even under half of the Cherbergs' waterfront property and waterways needed for use of the dock, in perpetuity no less. A reasonable juror could find that the evidence above does not establish that the Cherbergs had knowledge of such sweeping limitations on their new property.⁵

5

The superior court "found" that, for their breach of contract claim to fail, "it is not necessary that the Cherbergs knew all of the impacts of the easements, as long as they knew some of them." The court cited to no authority for this conclusion. And, more substantively, a reasonable juror could believe that the Cherbergs could not know the "impacts" of even "some of the easements" unless Fidelity first could establish it is undisputed that the Cherbergs knew about the existence of the actual legal instruments in the first place.

*9 Second, the Cherbergs put forth specific evidence supporting their claim they were ignorant of the Exclusive Easements. For example, in his January 2016 deposition, James Cherberg confirmed that, at the pre-closing inspection, Robbs told him " '[Griffiths] maintain[] this, you maintain that,' " but he further testified that he "had no reason to believe that there was any such document [i.e., easement] in existence." Cherberg explained under oath that he "figured if [the Griffiths] wanted to maintain my property and keep the trees pruned, to not block their view, it would actually be benefitting me and not block my view as well." Fidelity effectively asks us to discount these statements, which we could only do if we ourselves assessed James Cherberg's credibility. Such an assessment is not appropriate at this stage of the proceedings as it invades the province of the jury. Haley, 25 Wn. App. 2d at 218 ("Our summary judgment standard precludes resolution of issues of material fact because our constitution protects the right to have factual issues decided by a jury.").

Third, even if we assumed arguendo that Fidelity had established there is no genuine issue of material fact as to the Cherbergs' knowledge of both Exclusive Easements, the related outstanding question is whether there is no genuine issue of material fact that the Cherbergs failed to cooperate with Fidelity's investigation by failing to provide this information to it.

Fidelity argues <u>Icicle Seafoods</u> involved a "virtually identical situation" as the present appeal because, as the court there held, "an absence of substantial compliance is established if in litigation an insured's document production contains information an insurer requested but was not provided during

its claim investigation." (Citing Licicle Seafoods, 572 F. Supp. 3d at 1062). We disagree.

The present appeal is distinguishable from <u>Icicle Seafood</u> and other binding precedent. The binding precedent reviewed above involved "extreme" examples where the insured "stonewalled" and outright refused to turn over any or nearly any records. <u>Icicle Seafoods</u>, 572 F. Supp. 3d at 1062 (refusal to turn over "any evidence"); <u>ITran</u>, 136 Wn.2d at 226 (failure to provide "any documentation"); Staples, 176 Wn.2d at 420 (describing these cases as "stonewall[ing]" and "extreme"); Pilgrim, 89 Wn. App. at 722 ("[N]o reasonable juror could conclude that the Pilgrims substantially cooperated in the production of relevant, reasonable, requested financial documents. With the exception of their W-2's, *they produced nothing*.") (emphasis added).

Here, unlike those cases, the Cherbergs offered evidence that they did respond to Fidelity's two requests for information each time over a period of several months. Thus, a reasonable juror could find that there was no extreme "stonewalling." Further, when viewed in the light most favorable to the Cherbergs as the non-moving party, a reasonable juror could find that they (through their attorney) provided their view of the facts consistently and in a way that explained why they provided no further information to Fidelity; namely, that "[a]t the time of the [PSA], the Cherbergs were not aware of the previously recorded Easements that were not disclosed

in the title report." <u>cf.</u> <u>Tran.</u> 136 Wn.2d at 226 (noting the failure to cooperate including giving "differing stories" to the authorities). Fidelity essentially asks us to "weigh" that evidence and "the likelihood that the evidence will prove true" against the evidence that someone may have told them more details about the Exclusive Easements. <u>Haley</u>, 25 Wn. App. 2d at 217. Such weighing is impermissible at the summary judgment stage.

In sum, we hold there are genuine issues of material fact as to the nature of Cherbergs' knowledge, if any, of the Exclusive Easements and as to whether the Cherbergs substantially

complied with Fidelity's investigation. Ranger Ins. Co., 164 Wn.2d at 552. Thus, we are required to reverse the court's order granting Fidelity's motion for summary judgment for this reason alone. Id.

3. Prejudice

*10 Even if arguendo the Cherbergs knew about, and failed to provide, this material information to Fidelity in a way that did not substantially comply with its investigation, Fidelity still carries the burden to put forth "'affirmative proof'" that

it was "actually prejudiced by the insured's breach."

136 Wn.2d at 228-29 (quoting Canron, 82 Wn. App. at 491).

Fidelity argues that "the Cherbergs offered no evidence on the issue of prejudice below" and that "Fidelity's unrebutted deposition testimony established the withheld information negatively impacted Fidelity's investigation, including by influencing its decisions concerning coverage and its actual and potential reservations of rights." In so arguing, Fidelity cites to both deposition testimony and declarations, from their own staff.

In response, the Cherbergs reiterate their arguments that Fidelity had the "same information" they had and failed to diligently investigate their claim.

Our Supreme Court has held that "[p]rejudice is an issue of fact that will seldom be established as a matter of law.' " Staples, 176 Wn.2d at 419 (quoting Tran, 136 Wn.2d at 228). In Tran, our Supreme Court concluded that the insurer had been prejudiced because the insured's failure to cooperate "impeded [the insurer's] ability to investigate the claim" at

all. P136 Wn.2d at 231. In <u>Icicle Seafoods</u>, the federal court found prejudice as a matter of law "[w]here an insurer is unable to complete an investigation of facts" at all because

of the insured's failure to provide relevant records. 572 F. Supp. 3d at 1064. In contrast, the same federal court found that "[t]here is no *per se* rule that delay of an investigation amounts to prejudice." Corcoran v. Am. Family Mut. Ins. Co. S.I., 634 F. Supp. 3d 1017, 1026 (W.D. Wash. 2022).

Viewing the evidence in the light most favorable to them as the non-moving party, we hold that summary judgment was improper as "reasonable minds could differ" as to whether the Cherbergs' alleged failure to disclose impeded Fidelity's

ability to investigate or complete its investigation. Ranger Ins. Co., 164 Wn.2d at 552.

As our Supreme Court has explained, "[b]efore a title company issues a title insurance policy, it must research the state of title to the property in question, which is done using an archive called a tract index or 'title plant.' "

Chi. Title Ins. Co., 178 Wn.2d at 125-26. "The Washington Insurance Code requires a title insurance company to own, lease, or maintain a complete set of tract indexes in every county where it transacts business." Id. at 126 (citing RCW 48.29.020(2), .040(1)). Thus, "[t]itle insurance 'characteristically combines search and disclosure with insurance protection in a single operation.' "Campbell v. Ticor Title Ins. Co., 166 Wn.2d 466, 470, 209 P.3d 859 (2009) (quoting PShotwell v. Transamerica Title Ins. Co., 16 Wn.

App. 627, 631, 558 P.2d 1359 (1976), affd, P91 Wn.2d 161, 588 P.2d 208 (1978)).

A reasonable juror could conclude that the Cherbergs' failure to pass along, e.g., their cryptic handwritten notes of a singular meeting with a real estate agent did nothing to impact that process. Nowhere does Fidelity explain why it failed to research and, as it admitted, to disclose the publicly recorded Exclusive Easements. After all, as this court has observed, "it is reasonable for the insured to believe and rely upon the fact that the insurer has discovered any encumbrances recorded in the public record," independent of any disclosures by the insured. C 1031 Props. Inc., 175 Wn. App. at 32. At most, Fidelity may have established that the Cherbergs' dilatory responses merely delayed its investigation, which does not on its own amount to prejudice," Corcoran, 634 F. Supp. 3d at 1026, let alone constitute one of those rare cases where prejudice is established as a matter of law. **F**Staples, 176 Wn.2d at 419

*11 For these reasons, we reverse the court's order granting Fidelity's motion for summary judgment.

D. Cherbergs' Motions for Summary Judgment

The Cherbergs moved for summary judgment on their claims of breach of the Policy, bad faith, and violations of IFCA. In short, the merits of these claims ultimately rely in some form on the Cherbergs' knowledge of the Exclusive Easements. As we discussed above, the nature of the Cherbergs' knowledge presents a genuine issue of material fact. In other words, just as a reasonable juror could find that they did not know about the Exclusive Easements, a reasonable juror could find that they did, thus rendering summary judgment improper.

Ranger Ins. Co., 164 Wn.2d at 552. We complete our analysis on each claim in turn.

1. Breach of the Policy

The Cherbergs argue Fidelity breached the Policy by both failing to list the Exclusive Easements in the Policy and breaking their promise to indemnify the Cherbergs. Exclusion 3(a) expressly exempts Fidelity from covering "encumbrances" that the insured "assumed or agreed to." Under Exclusion 3(a), the Cherbergs argue they did not accept risk of the Exclusive Easements as they had no knowledge of them or their scope. In response, Fidelity again asserts the Cherbergs knew about the Exclusive Easements and, thus, "assumed or agreed to" them. As discussed above, we hold there is a genuine issue of material fact as to the nature of Cherbergs' pre-closing knowledge of the Exclusive Easements. In turn, there is a genuine issue of material fact as to whether Exception 3(a) relieves Fidelity of liability for declining coverage.⁶

6 This court also has held that "something more than knowledge on the part of the insured is necessary to bar coverage" and "that the burden of proof is appropriately with the insurer to establish that the insured agreed to or assumed prior encumbrances." Tumwater State Bank v. Commonwealth Land Title Ins. Co. of Philadelphia, 51 Wn. App. 166, 170, 752 P.2d 930 (1988) (emphasis added); see also Lawyers Title Ins. Corp. v. Doubletree Partners, L.P., 739 F.3d 848, 867 (5th Cir. 2014). There may also be a genuine issue of material fact as to whether, assuming the Cherbergs knew something about some easement, they also took or did not take additional actions based on that knowledge. We need not fully resolve this issue as there is a genuine issue of material fact as to whether they had the predicate knowledge.

2. Bad Faith and IFCA

The Cherbergs also assert that Fidelity acted, as a matter of law, in bad faith in numerous ways. First, they argue Fidelity's withdrawal of coverage under Exclusion 3(a) was untimely as it was approximately two years after the Cherbergs tendered their initial claim. Second, they aver Fidelity relied on "disputed" or "extrinsic" facts to deny coverage. Third, they argue Fidelity withdrew its defense when there was still "conceivable coverage." Fourth, they aver Fidelity relied on an "equivocal" and "self-serving" interpretation of caselaw." Finally, they assert Fidelity breached its written commitment to fund the Cherberg-Griffith litigation. ⁷

7

The Cherbergs also argue Fidelity was "obligated" to seek a judicial determination that it had no duty to defend before withdrawing. For this argument, the Cherbergs again rely on <u>Woo v. Fireman's</u> <u>Fund Ins. Co.</u>, which states an insurer "*may* ... seek a declaratory judgment that it has no duty to defend." 161 Wn.2d 43, 54, 164 P.3d 454 (2007)

(emphasis added). Thus, <u>Woo</u> merely suggests, but does not require, such a determination.

*12 As to the second argument, the Cherbergs also cite to our Supreme Court's holding that an insurer "must give the insured the benefit of the doubt that the insurer has a duty

to defend." (Citing Woo v. Fireman's Fund Ins. Co., 161 Wn.2d 43, 53, 164 P.3d 454 (2007)). Indeed, the "duty to defend generally is determined from the 'eight corners' of the insurance contract and the underlying complaint." Expedia, Inc. v. Steadfast Ins. Co., 180 Wn.2d 793, 803, 329 P.3d 59 (2014). However, there are two exceptions to this rule. Id. First, "if coverage is not clear from the face of the complaint but coverage could exist, the insurer must investigate and give the insured the benefit of the doubt on the duty to defend."

Id.; Woo, 161 Wn.2d at 53. "Second, if the allegations in the complaint conflict with facts known to the insurer or if the allegations are ambiguous, facts outside the complaint may be

considered." <u>Expedia</u>, 180 Wn.2d at 803-804; Woo, 161 Wn.2d at 54. However, the "insurer may not rely on facts extrinsic to the complaint to deny the duty to defend—it may

do so only to trigger the duty." Pwoo, 161 Wn.2d at 54.

In response, Fidelity reiterates its argument that the Cherbergs withheld information revealing their knowledge of, or agreement to, the Exclusive Easements. Further, they argue that the timing of withdrawal was immaterial as it was done after they "first learned of a factual basis upon which it could assert Exclusion 3(a)."

Once again, the resolution of these disputes turns on the nature of Cherbergs' knowledge of the Exclusive Easements. In other words, the Cherbergs' arguments each hinge on whether they knew and withheld information sufficient for

Fidelity to invoke Exclusion 3(a). Woo, 161 Wn.2d at 54. The Cherbergs claims of bad faith and unreasonable conduct in Fidelity's timing of that invocation, the withdrawal of coverage, and the scope of the withdrawal all depend on that essential genuine issue of material fact.

As a final note, the Cherbergs state that the "same conduct that establishes Fidelity's bad faith establishes a violation of IFCA." As such, their IFCA claims are also not proper for summary judgment for the same reasons stated above. ⁸

8

We need not reach Fidelity's alternative argument that the court properly denied the Cherbergs'

motion for summary judgment on its claims for breach of contract and bad faith for want of proximate cause and cognizable damages.

Wash. State Farm Bureau Fed'n v. Gregoire, 162 Wn.2d 284, 307, 174 P.3d 1142 (2007) (" '[p]rinciples of judicial restraint dictate that if resolution of an issue effectively disposes of a case, we should resolve the case on that basis without reaching any other issues that might be presented.'

") (quoting Hayden v. Mut. of Enumclaw Ins. Co., 141 Wn.2d 55, 68, 1 P.3d 1167 (2000)).

To the extent Fidelity's arguments intend to provide an alternative basis vindicating its *own* motion for summary judgment, each of its arguments fails because they (1) are seeking to take advantage of the potentially partial recovery the Cherbergs made in completing the litigation against the Griffiths, where the underlying disputed issue of fact is whether Fidelity may have prematurely abandoned that litigation; (2) posit that diminution in value and other economic losses are not cognizable, without citation to pertinent authority; (3) incorrectly assert (as the trial court did) that the Cherbergs failed to present evidence of damages in compliance with CR 56 by merely reserving on the issue.

As to the final argument, Cherbergs did offer expert testimony on diminution of property value, for example. And this court has held that "[a] greater degree of certainty is required to prove the fact of damages than the *amount* of damages: once it is reasonably certain that the breach caused damages, the fact finder may determine the amount of the damage award by drawing reasonable inferences from reasonably convincing evidence." C 1031 Props., Inc. v. First Am. Title Ins. Co., 175 Wn. App. 27, 34, 301 P.3d 500 (2013) (alteration in original). There, this court held reasonable minds could differ on the measure of damages given the "widely divergent measures of damage and First American's lack of opportunity to defend title or reach an accommodation with the power company to bury the power lines" relating to an easement omitted from the title insurance policy. Similarly, Condition 8 of the Policy broadly states that it "is

a contract of indemnity against actual monetary loss or damage sustained or incurred by the insured Claimant who has suffered loss or damage by reason of matters insured against by this policy." The Cherbergs have offered sufficient evidence of the *fact* of various forms of monetary damage to survive summary judgment, where the *amount* of such damages (and potential offsets) will be determined by a jury. And the Cherbergs' prayer for relief identifies no non-economic damages.

E. Attorney Fees

*13 The Cherbergs seek attorney fees under Olympic S.S. Co., Inc. v. Centennial Ins. Co., 117 Wn.2d 37, 811 P.2d 673 (1991), and RAP 18.1. "[A]ttorney fees under Olympic Steamship are available to parties prevailing on appeal." Gates v. Homesite Ins. Co., 28 Wn. App. 2d 271, 286, 537 P.3d 1081 (2023).

However, as we have affirmed the denial of the Cherbergs' motion for summary judgment and now remand for further proceedings, we cannot say that they have obtained the full benefits of their insurance contract and deny the fee request as premature. See Robbins v. Mason County Title Ins. Co., 195 Wn.2d 618, 637, 462 P.3d 430 (2020).

III. CONCLUSION

We reverse the superior court's order granting summary judgment for Fidelity, affirm the court's order denying the Cherbergs' motion for summary judgment, and remand for further proceedings consistent with this opinion.

WE CONCUR:

Birk, J.

Feldman, J.

All Citations

Not Reported in Pac. Rptr., 2024 WL 4930534

End of Document

© 2025 Thomson Reuters. No claim to original U.S. Government Works.

PACIFICA LAW GROUP

February 26, 2025 - 4:40 PM

Transmittal Information

Filed with Court:	Court of Appeals Division I
Appellate Court Case Number:	85749-5
Appellate Court Case Title:	James Cherberg and Nan Cherberg, Appellants v. Fidelity National Title Ins. Company, Respondent

The following documents have been uploaded:

• 857495_Petition_for_Review_20250226163919D1310617_1025.pdf This File Contains: Petition for Review The Original File Name was Fidelity Petition for Review.pdf

A copy of the uploaded files will be sent to:

- anderson@carneylaw.com
- clapham@carneylaw.com
- jacob.zuniga@pacificalawgroup.com
- laveson@carneylaw.com
- matt.segal@pacificalawgroup.com
- noe.merfeld@pacificalawgroup.com

Comments:

Sender Name: Sydney Henderson - Email: sydney.henderson@pacificalawgroup.com

Filing on Behalf of: Paul J. Lawrence - Email: paul.lawrence@pacificalawgroup.com (Alternate Email: dawn.taylor@pacificalawgroup.com)

Address: 1191 Second Avenue, Suite 2100 Seattle, WA, 98101 Phone: (206) 245-1700

Note: The Filing Id is 20250226163919D1310617